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Langley with Hardley Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting

held 7.30 pm Tuesday 7 May 2013 at Langley with Hardley Village Hall

Councillors present:
Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mr S Frost (Vice-Chair), Mrs L Starman, Mrs F Kirkpatrick.
Also present:
Mrs M Knights (Clerk), Mr A Gunson (County Councillor), Members of the public.
1. Apologies for Absence – Mr M Caston (holiday), Mr R Rockley (work commitments).
2. Declarations of Interest – None.
3. Minutes of the Previous Meeting – The minutes were approved and signed as an accurate record of the meeting. 
4. Matters Arising:
4.1 Discuss Co-option to fill Casual Vacancy – Clerk to place an advert in Chet News, Contact Magazine and post on Notice Boards.
5. Clerk's Report:
· Grass Cutting Contract: Clerk advised the two unsuccessful bidders and asked the successful applicant to start work as soon as possible.  However, Clerk eventually discovered that he didn’t want the contract so, with authorisation from the Vice-Chair, Clerk offered the contract to James Brett at £800 per annum.  Clerk to advise James Brett that he also needs to cut the grass in front of the council houses, and outside of the playing field on Gentleman’s Walk.

· Sent letter of thanks to Mrs Chapman.

· Invoiced Dairy Farm for dog bin emptying.

· Readvertised Tree Warden in Chet News and Contact.

· New grit bin has been positioned and filled.

· New printer purchased.
· Stone Lane footpath signs: Clerk checked footpath signs – both are in place.  Norfolk County Council only has a statutory duty to sign a Public Right of Way where it meets a highway. This means that NCC would only, typically, sign it at the points where the PRoW's leave Stone Lane and not from Ferry Road.  Clerk to obtain a map of all footpaths, bridle paths, permissive paths and their markers from NCC Highways.
· Funding for War Memorials – looked at website – form printed.  Parish Councillors advised that the Hardley War Memorial needs attention.  Clerk to put on agenda for next meeting.
· A double-decker bus and Land Rover were parked on Hardley Low Road.  Clerk reported it to the police, who advised that the owner intended to stay there for three weeks, however, the vehicles were not causing an obstruction and no further police action was required.
6. Correspondence:
· An email had been received from boat owners regarding dog-fouling at Langley Dyke and asking for a sign to be erected and possibly a bin for the mess.  Clerk to ask whether South Norfolk Council would consider paying for a sign and bin.
· South Norfolk asked for images of South Norfolk Village signs. Clerk to forward email to Carol Carpenter so she could send photographs.
See list of correspondence circulated but not discussed at the meeting.
7. Planning:
7.1 South Norfolk 2013/0560 – 16 Langley Street, Langley – Proposed single storey front extension and internal alterations – Approved – visual improvement
7.2 South Norfolk 2013/0562 – 17 Langley Street, Langley – Proposed rear extension, internal alterations, proposed double garage and sewage treatment system – Approved – visual improvement
7.3 Broads Authority BA/2013/0095/COND – Mr Mark Tolley – Cantley Sugar Factory, Station Road, Cantley – Variation to conditions 6, 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 13, 19 & 23 of PP BA/2012/0111/EXT13W – Approved – addresses safety concerns
8. Finance:
8.1 The following payments and income were approved:

	LwH Village Hall
	Rent
	100803
	£20.00

	Norfolk Rural RCC
	Annual Membership (Bronze)
	100804
	£20.00

	Marianne Knights (Currys / PC World)
	Purchase of Canon MG3150 Printer and Cartridges
	BACS
	£66.98

	Marianne Knights (Post Office)
	Stamps
	BACS
	£6.60

	Chet News
	Donation
	100805
	£35.00

	South Norfolk Council
	First half year payment – Parish Precept 2013/14 & Annual Council Tax Support grant
	INCOME
	£3,870.50


8.2 Bank mandate forms were signed to allow Mr Caston to become a signatory.

Account Balances at 7 May 2013:

· Current Account: £6,236.61

· Savings Account: £2,503.13
9. County Councillor's Report: 
· Attempts are being made to get a 50 mph speed limit at Hellington Corner as the nearby nursery is expanding and traffic will increase.

· Some potholes have been filled on Gentleman’s Walk but some on the bend near the drains have not been filled.  There are also some near the junction with Cock Road/Forge Road.  The large hole at the bottom of Cock Road has also not been repaired yet.

· Work has been completed on the weir on Hardley Flood.  We need to ensure it is working effectively.

10. District Councillor's Report: Not available.
11. Police Report: Not available.
12. Councillor’s Reports:

· Mrs Starman reported that work is starting on the Village Hall improvements and should be complete by 17 May.  Mrs Starman thanked Mr Gunson for his help with obtaining the grant funding.
13. Public Participation:
· Residents were concerned about motorbikes speeding through the village at the weekends.  Mr Gunson to seek information regarding Vehicle Activated Signs/speed cameras for the village.

· There has been an increase in dog mess on Fish’s Lane.  Clerk to put a reminder in the Chet News and Contact Magazine that dog owners need to clear up after their pets. 
· Highways cleared some of the drains along Hardley Road, following flooding after heavy rain.  However they did not clear the drains outside Mrs Carpenter’s house.  Clerk to contact Highways.
· Hardley Flood footpath – some sections had bars going across which was considered dangerous.  Mr Gunson to report the issue.
· Bird Hide – some rubbish had been left inside the hide.
14. Date of next meeting – Tuesday 4 June 2013 at 7.30 pm in Langley with Hardley Village Hall 

The meeting closed at 9.20 pm.
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